
July 1, 2024 

RE: Dane County Zoning Petition #12048 

      Kennedy Hills in the Town of Cottage Grove WI 

 

About one-quarter of Wisconsin's population drinks water drawn from 
over 800,000 private wells. Wells are safe, dependable sources of water 
if sited wisely and built correctly, per the Wisconsin DNR Website.  The 
Town of Cottage Grove 2022 Comprehensive Plan states “Groundwater is 
plentiful throughout the Town.” 

As an infill development, Kennedy Hills proposed 50-lot project is the 
continuation of the “greater American Heritage rural neighborhood” which 
started in 1976 and has over 200 homes in the area at the present time.  
This greater neighborhood was formed on agricultural land and is still 
presently surrounded by agricultural land on which mostly row crops are 
grown.  The original phase of 16 lots in Kennedy Hills was platted in 2020 
and the last home of the 16 is presently under construction.  Most of those 
homes were completed in 2022. 

 

At the public hearing on the 18th of June 2024, the owner of 4535 
Sundance Court, Cottage Grove WI 53527 submitted the following: 

 
 I'm concerned that adding 50 new houses to the Kennedy Hills Subdivision is going to seriously 
affect the level of the ground water that we all draw from. We've lived here since 1978, and our well 
level has dropped 25 feet from where it was when we built our house. Another 50 houses (and lawns) 
will present a serious amount of water depletion on a yearly basis.  
Have there been any studies done recently about this problem? Perhaps 50 houses is too many 
for our groundwater level to support. 

 

The 4535 Sundance Court well is located about 2,300 feet northeast of the 
first phase of Kennedy Hills and is also about 1,300 feet easterly of the 
proposed phases. Sundance Court was one of the first streets in the 1976 
American Heritage subdivision and it seems the home and well was built 
circa 1978 about 46 years ago.  We were not able to find any records on 



that well, but we were able to find records on Unique Well Number MZ068 
which is across the cul-de-sac. That attached report shows, at a pumping 
level of 145 feet below surface, the well produced 20 gallons per minute for 
2 hours.  

  To put that pumping rate into a context and to address the utility of an 
aquifer, the following is a communication (Copy attached.) with a Wisconsin 
DNR staff person: 

 

 

The abundance of the aquifer serving this greater neighborhood is verified 
by the performance shown in the recently drilled wells in the Kennedy Hills 
initial 15 lots.  Sam’s Rotary, which is the premier well driller in this area, 
seems to have drilled all the 15 wells.  The average production was about 
20 gallons per minute which is four times the 5 gallons per minute 
referenced in the WIDNR Puchalski comments shown above.  A review of 
pumping data for several wells in the greater neighborhood indicate similar 
results.  (Several reports attached.)  In discussion with one of Sam’s Rotary 
principals, he stated the subject aquifer contained an abundance of water 
as shown by his knowledge of the quality of performance in the wells he 
has installed.   

The specific circumstances of the concerned neighbor’s well and its 
apparent problem are unknown and seem atypical.   

If there is additional information required, please contact us. 

Dave Dinkel       dave@propertyshop-realtors.com 






















